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COUNTRIES WANT INDEPENDENCE, NATIONS WANT LIBERATION, PEOPLE WANT REVOLUTION

OCTOBER LEAGUE

R IG H T O P P O R TU N IS M  IS  

TH E  M A IN  DANG ER
'T t y p o r t u n ^ n ^ a iW M ^ e x p r e s s e c ^ n ^ f ^  
terms of any kind of doctrine, in
cluding that of Marxism " (Lenin)

Comrades, the August Twenty-Ninth 
Movement is now a little more than 
a year and a half old In that time 
we have been able to develop a cor
rect general line on auestions fac
ing the revolutionary movement m  
the United States. We have develop
ed that line further by studying 
hard and assimilating and applying 
the theory of Marxism-Leninism thr
ough its integration with the con
crete conditions of the class strug
gle. In the course of our develop
ment we were bound to make mistakes. 
However, the test of any Communist 
organization is its attitude towards 
its own errors.

Perhaps one of the most funda
mental errors we have committed has 
been our (objectively) conciliation- 
1 st stand towards the October Lea
gue (M-L). The political line and 
practice of the OL has revealed them 
to be a thoroughly right opportun
ist organization, whose danger to 
our revolution cannot be underesti
mated.

Comrades the roots of our error 
lie in*
1 Not fully understanding the his

torical development, danger, per
sistence and pervasiveness of 
opportunism m  the United Sta
tes ,

2. The development of imperialism, 
with its vast superprofits, has 
created a huge material basis 
for the bribery of sections of 
the working class and the petty- 
bourgeoisie. This is the social 
basis of opportunism m  the Un
ited States -- we did not fully 
grasp this.

3. We incorrectly made a qualitative 
distinction between revisionism 
(RCP) and right opportunism (OL).

"Fight, fail, fight again. ."

Comrades, we should not find it 
hard to understand the strength and 
"resiliancy" of opportunism and re-  ̂
visionism. Defeated in one form it 
is bound to assume another shape 
and dimension. It has assumed the 
form of the old line revisionism of 
the Second International. With the 
defeat of that "brand" of opportun
ism, it assumed the shape of modern 
revisionism (Ct?SU and CPUSA) When 
the bankruptcy of the CPUSA u'as re
vealed, opportunism inevitably had 
to don another mask -- it had to 
assume another masquerade (RCP, CLP, 
OL).

The entire history of the devel
opment of Marxism-Leninism confirms

that, along with its birth, develop
ment and growth, (and as an essent
ial component in that growth) was 
the birth, development and growth 
of distortions of Marxism-- oppor- 
tunismf] The struggle between these 
two world outlooks has been the main 
factor m  the evolution of Marxism- 
Leninism. The ideological soil upon 
which right opportunism flourishes 
is the soil of reformism (we refer 
here to the advanced capitalist co» 
untries in particular). The mater
ial basis for its growth is, of 
course, the vast superprofits stolen 
by imperialism from the oppressed 
nations of the world, some of which 
goes to bribing sections of the pop
ulation to take the side of the 
bourgeoisie and to keep the masses 
"in line" The modern capitalist 
ruling classes long ago realized 
that reformism, in addition to cr
ude force, is a more efficent meth
od of conducting class combat.
Along with their military prop the 
bourgeoisie reinforces their rule 
with social props who infect the 
masses with reformism (the essence 
of right opportunism and revision
ism)

With the development of capital
ism into dying and moribund imper
ialism came the development of de
mocracy from a liberating mechanism 
into a rotting fetter upon the de
velopment of society. Whereas demo 
cracy was a necessary and progres
sive political weapon against the 
feudal monarchy --it has now turn
ed into its opposite, a weapon for 
the complete subjugation of the 
working class, a chain which ties 
down the working class by a thou
sand links.

What this means is that reform
ism, or the philosophy that the 
fundamental contradictions of cap
italism can be resolved WITHIN the 
confines of capitalist society, is 
the most dangerous enemy of the so
cialist revolution. (This should 
not give rise to the belief that 
capitalism relies only on reform
ism -- they use it~in extremely ef
fective combination with violence)
If we do not defeat this poisonous 
ideology we will not be able to con 
vince the workers that it is only 
by breaking through the boundaries 
of bourgeois democracy that they 
can receive a revolutionary educat
ion -- can learn to make revolution.

This means that we educate the 
masses through street actions, 
strikes, political demonstrations, 
etc -- actioifs which are illegal, 
l e , violate bourgeois legality 
Ultimately we will be leading the 
workers m  the highest "illegal" 
act -- the armed seizure of power 
-- training and preparation must

take place well before hand
As long as the workers retain 

their faith in reformism thev can
not make revolution. The bourgeo
isie is well aware of the value of 
reformism and every day, m  a mil
lion and one insidious ways, tries 
to imbue the workers with this 
bourgeois spirit, to corrupt their 
revolutionary marrow, to sap their 
initiative, to channel it along the 
line of least resistence.

US. - Cradle of Reformism

The historical development of 
capitalism in the United States has 
been almost "classical" according 
to Marx and Lenin This means that 
the economic growth of the base 
worked smoothly and efficiently in 
inter-action with the political 
superstructure Whereas in other 
countries, capitalism had to acco
modate and supercede or compromise 
with a monarchical political sys
tem, here there was little of this 
to stand in the wav of capitalist 
expansion.

In addition the United States 
has for some time been among the 
"great powers" which dominate and 
exploit vast sections of the globe 
With their vast superprofits they 
have historically been able to res
pond to the working class struggle 
with reforms as a primary weapon 
m  their arsenal. This is not to 
deny the long and bloodv history 
of the U.S. bourgeoisie, who unhes
itatingly resort to violence when 
they deem it necessary (especially 
against the oppressed nationalities 
of this country). However, as the 
representative of the vanguard of
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SELF-DETERM INATION FOR
At a series of forums we held 

Sept of last year we polemicized 

with R U on a number of questions 
including R U. 's (RCP) revisionist 

position on the Afro-American Na

tional Question We upheld the 
right of Afro-Americans to self- 

determination We were asked in 

discussions that followed for the 

basis of our position. The article 
we are reprinting here was our re

sponse to these questions

One of the "National forms" that 
opportunism has taken m  this coun

try is that of chauvinism This op

portunism has caused divisions with 

in the working class and a split m  

the communist movement. ATM was 

born in the struggle against right 

opportunism, economism and great 

nation chauvinism, as is clearly 

laid out in our Unity Statement 

There, we also correctly character

ize the R U as revisionist
The R.U. as we laid out m  our 

forums (Selected Speeches-ATM 1974- 
1975), holds a revisionist position 

on the national question. Their po

sition m  a nutshell is simply this 
--that Afro-Americans have been diŝ - 

persed from their historic homeland 

to the industrial centers of the 

North and South. That, because of 
this, the social composition of the 

Black masses has changed from over

whelmingly peasantry to overwhelm

ingly working class That this char 

nge has brought about corresponding 

changes m  the character of their 

demands from questions concerning 

land to general democratic demands 

Therefore the heart of the question 

is now for general democraticrights 

and not for land nor for the right 

to political secession

The R.U makes two basic errors 

here 1) they apply the revisionist 
theory of the productive forces and 

2) they confuse the essence of the 

national question with the charac~ 
ter of the National Movement (more

on this later)

This then leads them to commit 

three more fundamental "contribu
tions" to Marxism 1) they resur

rect the theory of American except- 

lonalism, 2) they are forced to re
vise Lenin's characterization of 

the nature of imperialism, and 3) 

they revise Stalin's definition of 

what constitutes a fully developed 

nation. As we stated before, this 

is stone right opportunism, chauvi

nism and revisionism

Lenrr^^r^Amer^ai^Negroes

It was Lenin who first put for

ward the position that Afro-Ameri

cans constitute a nation. In his 
article entitled "Statistics and 

Sociology" written in 1917 he wrote 

"In the United States, the Negro

es (and also the Mulattos and Indi

ans) account for only 11 1%. They 

should be classed as an oppressed 
nation, for the equality won in the 
Ciyil War of 1861-1865 and guaran

teed by the Constitution of the Re

public was in many respects increas

ingly curtailed m  the chief Negro 

areas (the South) in connection with 

the transition from the progressive, 

premonopoly capitalism of 1860-1870 

to the reactionary, monopoly capita
lism (imperialism) of the new era, 

which in America was especially 

sharply etched out by the Spanish- 

American imperialist war of 1898. " 
(LCW. Vol 23, pp. 275-76)

It is important for comrades to

read this entire article and espec

ially the paragraphs preceedmg and 
following the above quotation be
cause some misinterpretations of 

this passage have occurred which 

must be answered briefly here In 

this article Lenin stresses that he 

is writing this series of essays to 

1) bring out the significance of 
the national question, 2) lay out 

the importance of concreteness and 

historical perspective, and 3) to 

struggle against those who, "smuggle 

in every manner of contraband under 

cover of general phrases" "We be

lieve a few statistics will prove 

anything but superfluous" (Lenin)

He struggled against those who, 

"tear out individual minor facts" 

who do not recognize that,"every

thing hinges on the historically 

concrete situation " That facts 
must be taken " m  their entirety, 

in their interconnection."

Some comrades have erred m  deal

ing with the above quote, making 

precisely the errors that Lenin 

warns against in the article Their 
position is .that because Lenin sta

tes, "In national composition most 

of these countries are homogeneous 

or nearly homogeneous National in

equality, as a specific political 

phenomenon, plays a very signifi

cant part " That therefore he is 

not making a case for a nation 
This last passage is m  the para

graph preceding his remarks about 
Negroes in the U S The comrades 

make three main errors.

First, when Lenin speaks of homo“ 

geneity of the U S  he is specifi

cally speaking of the white popula
tion "The white population of the 

U S makes up 88 7% of the total 

We know that the especially favor

able conditions m  America for the 

development of capitalism and the 

rapidity of this development have 

produced a situation in which vast 

national differences are speedily 

and fundamentally, as nowhere else 

in the world, smoothed out to form 

a single 'American nation'".(ibid , 

p 276)
When writing this essay Lenin 

makes it a point to single out 
Afro-Americans and state that they 

do constitute a nation The homo
geneity he points to is composed of 

native born and foreign b o m  whites 

who quickly become "Americanized" 

Our comrades did not understand 

that when a general statement is 

made, that there are bound to be 

exceptions Lenin singles out 

Afro-Americans in the U.S as just 

such an exception.
Secondly, these comrades pulled 

individual passages out of context, 

specifically that the national ques- 

tion plays "a very insignificant 

part" They use this to liquidate 

the Afro-American national question 
This was not at all Lenin's intent 

and if the comrades will re-read 

the article this should become 

clear. When addressing the quest
ion of national homogeneity in Wes

tern Europe, Japan and the|i speci

fically the U.S he states, "Negro

es. .account for only 11.1% They 

should be classed as- an oppressed 

nation..." Lenin by no means is 

liquidating the national question

Third error* The comrades fail

ed to see the necessity for "con

creteness and historical perspec
tive". It may very well be true 

that the national question m  these 

capitalist countries in 1917, "as 

a specific political phenomenon,

plays a very insignificant part," 

but can we say this today7 In look 
m g  at the struggles of Black peo

ple m  the U.S. over the last 15 

years we can see that it has been 

anything but insignificant After 

Martin Luther King was murdered 

Mao-Tse-Tung made the following 

statement in support of the Afro- 
American struggle

" it (the assassination) has 

touched off a new storm in their 

struggle against violent repression 

sweeping well over a hundred cities 

in the U S., a storm such as has 
never taken place before in the his

tory of that country. It shows 

that an extremely powerful revolu

tionary force is latent in the more 
than 20 million Black Americans 

It is dealing a telling blow to U.S 

imperialism...

The Afro-American struggle is 

not only a struggle waged by the ex 

ploited and oppressed Black people 

for freedom and emancipation, it is 

also a new clarion call to all the 

exploited and oppressed people of 

the U.S. to fight against the bar
barous rule of the monopoly capital

ist class. It is a tremendous aid

i r f  t

£

I
Ia
and inspiration to the struggle of 

the people throughout the world a- 
g a m s t  U S imperialism On behalf 

of the Chinese people, I here-by 
express resolute support for the 

just struggle of the Black people 

m  the U S "  (Mao-Tse-Tung, 1968)

It would appear that the Afro- 

American national question is any
thing but insignificant today Our 

comrades would do well to learn 

from our great teachers and become 
imbued with the spirit of interna

tionalism, and to NEVER take a for

mal approach to the national ques

tion
In June of 1920 Lenin again ex

pressed his support for the Afro- 

American nation
"Not only must the constant vio

lation of the equality of nations 

and the guaranteed rights of nation

al minorities that takes place m  

all capitalist countries, despite 

their 'democratic' constitutions, 

be consistently exposed in the 

whole propaganda and agitation of 

the Communist Parties--in parlia

ment and out of parliament--but it 

is necessary also, firstly, consta

ntly to explain that only the Sovi

et system is capable of granting 
real equality of nations, by unit

ing at first the proletarians and 

then the whole mass of the working 

population m  the struggle against 
the bourgeoisie, and secondly, it 

is necessary that all communist
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THE AFRO -AM ERICAN NATION
parties render direct aid to the 
revolutionary movements among the 
dependent and subject nations (for 
example, m  Ireland, among the 
Negroes of America, etc.) and m  
the colonies " (Preliminary Draft 
Thesis on the National and Colonial 
Questions)

Here Lenin makes it very clear 
that the movement of Negroes is a 
revolutionary national movement 
Lenin placed great importance on 
this article Before publishing it 
for the upcoming Second Congress of 
the Communist International, he 
mailed copies to leading members of 
the Party including Stalin who an
swered within a week after receiv
ing it. Lenin also received respon
ses to his requests for criticisms 
from representatives of the Bulgar
ian Communist Party, leading mem
bers from Bashkiria, Kirghizia and 
Turkestan as well as other leading 
members of the Russian Party It 
was after receiving these responses 
that Lenin published the 'draft the
sis' (cf LCW, Vol 31,p 555,note

the Cl (ibid,p 240) The commission 
on the National and Colonial Quest
ions was formed by the Second Con
gress of the Communist Internation
al and composed of representatives 
of the Communist Parties of Russia, 
Bulgaria, France, Holland, Germany, 
Hungary, the USA, British India, 
Persia, China, Korea, Britain and 
others.

The commission carried out its 
work under the guidance of Lenin, 
whose thesis on the national and 
colonial questions were adopted by 
the Congress on July 28 after being 
discussed at its fourth and fifth 
sessions, (cf LENIN ON THE NATIONAL 
AND COLONIAL QUESTIONS--three arti
cles,FLPH, Peking 1970,p.40,notel5)
The reason we lay so much stress 

on this question is to show that 
Lenin's reference to American 
Blacks was no casual remark but a 
seriously considered statement.

Before proceeding, we must address 
ourselves to the question of wheth
er or not the communist movement in 
the USA is to accept the leadership 
of the international communist move
ment. This has been led by Marx, 
Engels, Lenin, and the Cl under the 
leadership of Comrade Stalin Today 
it is led by the Communist Party 
of China and the Albanian Party of 
Labor under Mao Tse-Tung and Enver 
Hoxha's leadership Within the com
munist movement voices have often 
been raised as to whether or not

the Cl was correct m  1928 or 1930 
m  the resolutions on American Neg
roes and whether or not the general 
conclusions drawn then are applica
ble today

We would respond by asking, "why 
stop there7" Why not throw up for 
question Lenin's brilliant analysis 
in Imperialism, the Highest Stage 
of Capitalism Let's all begin to 
reinvestigate imperialism to see if 
Lenin was correct. Or let's trace 
the development of modern Europe to 
see whether or not Stalin was cor
rect m  Marxism and the National 
Question. All cadre out of the fact 
ones' Into the libraries'

This is an absurdity often raised 
by anarchistic intellectuals within 
our ranks which liquidates the role 
of communist leadership m  the 
international communist movement,m 
communist organizations and within 
the working class. And it is no
thing less than chauvinism to pick 

out the Afro-American national ques
tion for liquidation Historically 
U S opportunists and revisionists 
have always attacked the Afro-Amer
ican nation's right to self-deter
mination ATM accepts the leader
ship of the Communist Party of 
China and the Party of Labor of 
Albania

It is under their leadership 
that we will proceed, together with 
all genuine Marxist-Lenimsts, m  
the struggle to build the party, 
and to solve the practical and theo
retical problems raised m  the cour
se of proletarian revolution m  the 
U S

THE COMMUNIST INTERNATIONAL

On October 26, 1928 the Commun
ist International adopted a reso
lution on the Negro Movement m  the 
U S Although it did not state 
that Afro-Americans constituted a 
nation, the Cl nonethe-less upheld 
their right of self-determination

"The various forms of oppression 
of the Negro masses, who are concen
trated mainly m  the so-called 
'Black Belt', provide the necessary 
conditions for a national revolu
tionary movement among the Negroes'"

In laying out the tasks of the 
Communist Party they state "To 
fight for the full rights of the 
oppressed Negroes and for their 
right to self-determination and a- 
gamst all forms of chauvinism, es
pecially among the workers of the 
oppressing nationality "

In 1930 the Comintern again ex
pressed its support for the Afro- 
American struggle and issued a re
solution which expressed this sup
port, gave direction to the CPUSA, 
and polemicized against the oppor
tunist productive forces theory of 
Lovestone It was m  this resolu
tion that the Cl stated:

"In the interest of the utmost 
clarity of ideas on this question, 
the Negro Question in the US must 
be viewed from the standpoint of 
its peculiarity, namely, as the 
question of an oppressed nation, 
which is in a peculiar and extra
ordinarily distressing situation 
of national oppression not only m  
view of the prominent racial distin
ction (marked difference m  the 
color of skin etc ), but above all, 
because of considerable social an
tagonisms (remnants of slavery) "

And it was m  this resolution 
that the Cl took on the productive

forces theory as applied by Love- 
stone "In its ranks, too, the 
party has relentlessly fought the 
slightest evidence of white chauvm 
ism, and has purged itself of the 
gross opportunism of- the Lovestone- 
ltes According to the assertions 
of these people, the 'industrial 
revolution' will sweep away the rem 
nants of slavery m  the agricultur
al south, and will prolptananize 
the Negro peasantry, so that the 
Negro Question, would thereby pre- 
sumeably be solved, or could be put 
off until the time of the socialist 
revolution in America."

’The Cl saw that the South would 
be industrialized and they saw this 
as a good thing because it would 
create the class, the proletariat, 
which could lead the struggle of 
Black masses under the leadership 
of the CP This is pointed out m  
both the 1928 and 1930 resolutions 
The Cl never said that industriali
zation would "solve" the Negro ques 
tion

CHARACTER OF THE NATIONAL MOVEMENT 
HAS CHANGED ________

Since the time these resolutions 
were written, many changes have ta
ken place m  the south But has 
the national question been solved9 
We have only to recall the rebell
ions of the sixties m  Atlanta, 
Memphis, Birmingham, Watts, Newark, 
Detroit--m  hundreds of cities a- 
cross the U S. to see that it has 
not (It is not unusual that many 
of the rebellions took place m  the 
North as they represent more prom
inent political centers than the 
Black South ) Even today we can 
see the national guard troops in 
Boston or Louisville

The demands of the Black masses, 
however, have changed since the 
1930 Cl resolution and there is no
thing strange about this In dis
cussing this question m  Marxism 
and the National Question, Stalin 
points out "The nature of the na
tional movement will not everywhere 
be the same: it is wholly deter
mined by the diverse demands made 
by the movement In Ireland the 
movement bears an agrarian charact
er, m  Bohemia it is concerned with 
language; in one place the demand 
is for civil equality and religious 
freedom, m  another for the nation's 
own officials or its own assembly ."

The demands of the Black masses 
have changed from bearing "an agra
rian character" to the "demand for 
civil equality", but this does not 
mean the question is solved. So 
while we see that the character of 
the movement has changed, the es
sence of the question has not, the 
essence being the oppression of 
the Afro-American nation by U S 
imperialism And this is what the 

Cl pointed out m  1928
"The various forms of oppressioi 

of the Negro masses, who are con
centrated mainly m  the so-called 
'Black Belt' provide the necessary 
conditions for a national revolu
tionary movement among the Negroes'!

And this is not only the essence 
of the Afro-American question but 
it is the political essence of im
perialism-- the oppression of na
tions by a handful of imperialists, 
In his pamphlet "Imperialism and 
the split m  Socialism" Lenin poin
ted out again that while the eco
nomic essence of imperialism is 
monopoly, it is national oppressior 

rnwTin am dace c



THE TASKS OF COMMUNISTS
^ffi^ParT^musT^cerT'Tvery^ffort^
to educate the workers who belong tc 
trade unions in the spirit of a 
broad understanding of the- class 
struggle and the socialist aims of 
the proletariat." (Lenin)___________

As communists, what is our stra
tegic objective and what are our 
tasks in working within the trade 
unions7 It is to win the leader
ship of the mass of workers m  the 
course of struggle, and develop the 
trade unions into strongholds of 
proletarian revolution under the 
leadership of the new Party. This 
objective can only be reached by 
understanding and implementing some 
basic principles and tasks of com
munist work within the trade unions.

In this article we will sum-up 
some of these principles and tasks. 
This is not to be seen as an all- 
embracing and m-depth analysis of 
Communist work within the trade un
ions, but is based on the study and 
practice of the August Twenty-Ninth 
Movement, and which we would like to 
share with other Marxist-Leninists 
and class conscious workers.

L ega^an^^^galM jtork

The method of work of Communists 
in the trade unions has two main 
aspects -- legal work and illegal 
work We must first begin by plac- 
mgthis work into the context of a 
bourgeois-"democratic"-society.

Lenin reminded all communists 
"In every single country in the wor
ld, even the most advanced and "fre
est" of the bourgeois republics, 
bourgeois terror reigns, and there 
is no such thing as freedom to carry 
on propaganda and organizational 
work precisely in this sense. The 
Party that has not admitted this 
under the rule of the bourgeoisie 
and does not carry on systematic, 
all sided illegal work m  spite of 
the laws of the bourgeoisie and of 
the bourgeois parliaments is a party 
of traitors and scoundrels who de
ceive the people by their recognit
ion of revolution. ." (LCW, Vol. 29, 
p. 505)

In the capitalist world the U.S. 
is recognized as one of the freest 
of the bourgeois republics, yet this 
has not stopped the ruling class 
from using bourgeois terror; let's 
not forget the physical elimination 
of many of the Black Panther Party 
leadership; the Red squads in many 
city police departments; the vicious 
attack by the state on the anti-war 
and national movements, etc. For 
these objective reasons we must car
ry on alongside of our legal work, 
our illegal activity - this is a 
tactical principle of Marxism-Lenin
ism.

By legal work we mean simply 
this, the utilization of all legal 
possibilities to carry out our pol
itical work among the masses, inclu
ding verbal and written agitation 
which links the immediate demands 
of the masses to the fundamental 
tasks of the revolution, the ques
tion of state power, private proper
ty, i.e., the overthrow of the 
bourgeoisie and the seizure of 
state power by the proletariat, the 
expropriation of the means of pro
duction and the liberation of the 
oppressed peoples and nations.

When communists involve them
selves in agitating and struggling 
around such issues as democracy

within the union, exposing the laboi 
aristocracy, leading strikes, etc., 
this is all m  the realm of legal 
work. However, let us not equate 
our legal work to economism, that 
is, only to the economic struggle 
and economic demands, agitation and 
exposures.

For example, when conducting a 
political exposure, (which is the 
main form of political agitation) , 
on the reformist trade union bureau
crats - say on their chauvenism or 
collaboration with the capitalists 
- we raise the question of bribery, 
their economic and political priv- 
leges. We link this to its material 
basis which is the superprofits 
stolen by imperialism from the op
pressed nations and colonies. Thus 
when we carry out this form of po
litical agitation we raise political 

* questions to the workers so as to 
raise their level of political con
sciousness.

This agitation is carried out m  
all the legal forms of organization 
within the trade union apparatus - 
the various trade union committees, 
the shop steward councils, the var
ious caucuses, strike committees, 
etc. Guided by our political line 
we struggle to win over the workers

Pres Ford with reformist AFL-CIO 
Boss Meany-bnbed from superprofits

to a correct class stand and in the 
process direct our m a m  blows at 
the reformist and revisionist agents 
m  order to expose, isolate and ex
pel them from positions of leader
ship.

As a result of this political 
agitation and struggle, the workers 
will come forward and unite around 
our views, and in particular the 
advanced and intermediate workers. 
With these workers begins the empha
sis on the illegal aspect of pol
itical work, 1 e., propaganda and 
training. Our propaganda goes much 
deeper and unfolds much more complex 
ideas on the questions of state po
wer, the nature of imperialism, the 
Leninist party, revisionism, bribery 
etc.

Study groups are developed with 
these workers in order to study 
Marxism-Leninism and receive train
ing in the understanding and imple
mentation of the political line in 
practice. This work is all illegal 
work, the strictest security should 
be maintained for we must demonstr
ate to the workers that we are not 
bungling amateurs who will jeopar
dize their job security and expose 
them to the authorities.

As the ideological, political 
and organizational training contin
ues in the study group, the trade 
union fraction and advanced and in

termediate workers continue the le
gal work among the mass of workers 
within the union. Through the pro
cess of this study and practice, the 
intermediate workers are developed 
into advanced, and the advanced into 
communists who are ready for recru
itment^ thus becoming part of the 
trade union fraction.

Th^Fractiona^Metho^o^Vork

A fraction is an individual com
munist or group of communists from 
the same organization working within 
a mass organization such as a trade 
union. The fraction is not the bas
ic unit of a communist organization. 
It does not determine the line or 
policy of an organization but is the 
organizational form by which the 
line and policies of the organiza

tion are carried out in the mass 
organization. The trade union fr
action constitutes an integral part 
of the corresponding factory nuc
lei and is under its direct leader
ship.

The fractions, must demonstrate 
the greatest initiative. In their 
day to day work they are relatively 
independent and must often demonstr
ate creativity in the application 
of the line to their local condi
tions The work of our fractions 
is inspired by the example of the 
fractional method of work of the 
Bolsheviks - "Prior to the October 
Revolution, and even immediately 
after it, when there were still men- 
sheviks and socialist-revolution
aries m  some of the non-party mass 
organizations, the Bolsheviks con
verted each newly gained position 
into a stronghold for the capture 
of the organization m  the district, 
city, region, and nationally. They 
demonstrated their ability to work 
better than the others, prepare the 
questions, lead, and weld together 
and organize the masses of workers 
That is why they succeeded m  driv
ing the mensheviks, socialist-re
volutionaries and other 'socialist' 
and populist parties out of the mas; 
labor organizations." (The Bolshe- 
vization of the Communist Parties 
of the Capitalist Countries by Means 
of Overcoming the Social-bemocratic 
Traditions, Communist International, 
Miy7 1052)

We must take the lessons of the 
Bolsheviks to heart and turn trade 
union positions into strongholds 
for the capture of the entire organ
ization. We must learn to utilize 
these positions to isolate the re
formist and revisionist lines. This 
means to creatively demonstrate our 
ability to lead politically and or
ganize the workers against the class 
collaborationist policies of the 
reformist bureaucrats. We must alsc 
learn to use these positions as 
forums to conduct political expos
ures on the burning issues of the 
day, raise the political conscious
ness of the mass of the workers, 
and win them to the leadership of 
the new party, its program, and 
socialism.

Political Fxposures

Comrades, based on our own exper
ience and the experience of the com
munist movement m  this country and 
internationally, we communists must 
implement the task of expanding our 
political agitation through the or-' 
ganization of all-sided political
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IN THE TRADE UNIONS!
exposures so that we may tram and 
raise the political consciousness 
of the proletariat in our everyday 
mass work.

To this point Lenin said, "In 
no other way except by means of sue! 
exposures can the masses be trained 
m  political consciousness and re
volutionary activity." Note that 
Lenin says "activity" which means 
that we must learn how to raise 
these exposures in the course of 
struggle Also we must guard aga
inst limiting our exposures to 
simply factory exposures and the 
struggle for the better sale of the 
workers' labor power to the capit
alists (economism).

On this point Lenin said, "Work
ing class consciousness cannot be 
genuine political consciousness un
less the workers are trained to res
pond to all cases of tyranny, oppr
ession, violence, and abuse, no mat
ter what class is affected —  unless 
they are trained moreover, to res
pond from a social-democratic (com
munist) point of view and no other." 
("What is to Be Done", LSW, Vol. 1, 
P.T731

Now what does this all mean for 
communists in practice? Since our 
subject is "The Tasks of Communists 
in the Trade Unions" we will give 
you an example of what we mean by 
political exposures in the course 
of the class struggle

One particular company whose wor
kers are members of an AFL-CIO af
filiated union, announced publicly 
that it would support efforts to 
deport so-called "illegal aliens" 
because of high unemployment among 
U S workers How did our fract
ion combat this chauvenist attempt 
to divide the proletariat? Using 
the vehicle of a caucus newsletter, 
the comrade wrote an agitational 
article which first linked unemploy
ment to the capitalist system, that 
unemployment is a "regular and nece
ssary part of capitalism.*'

He pointed out corporations use 
unemployed workers to push wages 
down, (here he used an example of 
strike breaking) The comrade bro
ught out the role of U S, imperial
ism in Mexico, by explaining that 
the cause of Mexican immigration 
to the U S. was U.S corporate and 
banking control of the Mexican econ
omy, (backed up by guns of course) 
which has led to low wages, high 
unemployment, misery, underdevelop
ment, etc for the masses of Mexican 
people

The comrade then again brings 
out the role of ̂ the-state by exs- 
posmg the Immigration and Natural
ization Service (INS). By use of 
this example, it was shown how the 
government is a tool of the capital
ist class. In times of economic 
upswing the INS receives little fun
ding to effectively patrol the bor
der (for cheap labor) is maintained. 
In time of crisis the INS is heavily 
funded so as to close the border 
and deport excess workers.

Next the Democratic Party liber
als like Ted Kennedy and Peter Ro
dino were exposed by explaining how 
the Rodino Bill served the interests 
of the big corporations, and under 
the screen of "friends of working 
people" they were supporting racist 
and chauvenist immigration laws 
which divides the class.

Then the task of exposing the 
labor aristocracy on this question 
was taken on The AFL-CIO supports 
the Rodino Bill and deportations.

The comrade did not waste words by 
simply telling the workers that 
these people have "sold out", but 
took on the task of explaining why 
these labor lieutenants collaborate 
with the bosses

Thus this comrade's article poin
ted to the material basis for the 
chauvenist and reformist policies 
of the top AFL-CIO leadership, i.e , 
the fat salaries which come from 
profits of joint union-company pen
sion funds or health and welfare 
plans and the sops which these tr
aitors receive from the superpro
fits of U.S. imperialism.

In the case of George Meany, it 
has come out that he has long been- 
m  the pay of the sinister CIA for 
the service of subverting trade un
ion movements m  Third World coun
tries. We can see then that polit
ical exposures should aim at rais
ing political questions in the minds 
of the workers and attempt to lead 
them to draw the correct political 
conclusions.

While we have made both right and 
"left" errors m  our attempts, we

consistently attempt to correct th
ese errors until we get the desired 
results Our political exposures 
strive for simple clarity, we try 
to include facts, dates, names, who 
said what at such and such meeting, 
etc Only m  this manner will we 
be listened to bv the masses of 
workers

The Labor Aristocracy

The reformist trade unions to
day in the U S are under the con
trol of agents of the bourgeoisie, 
the labor aristocracy. It is this 
upper strata of the working class 
which is the social basis and chan
nel for opportunism and the dissem
ination of bourgeois ideology among 
the workers

Starting from the premise that 
the labor aristocracy includes other 
than the union bureaucrats, we at
tempt to make an analysis of the 
labor aristocracy by utilizing the 
following criteria* (1) actual mem
bers of the working class which must 
be determined by their relationship 
to the means of production - so thev 
are part of or generally emerge from 
the working class, (2) thev are br

ibed, that is, they receive some fat 
"crumbs" from the superprofits that 
the majority of workers do not re
ceive, (3) that they m  practice 
support and carry out the outlook 
and class stand and policies of the 
bourgeoisie of the oppressor nat
ion.

Craft unions at one time were 
automatically considered part of 
this stratum, such as those in the 
building trades. However, since the 
beginning of the general capital
ist crisis we must make a closer 
analysis. No longer can we auto
matically claim that the craft un
ions and skilled workers are part 
of the labor aristocracy

The existence of an aristocracy 
of labor is dealt with first by Fng- 
les m  his book The Condition of 
the Working Class In England, tFen 
later by Lenin in Collapse of the 
Second International, Imperialism 
and the Split in Socialism, and A 
Caricature of Marxism and Imperial
ist Economism Lenin developed the 
analysis in the era of imperialism.

The analysis in these great works

bv Fngles and Lenin clearly demon
strate the role of the labor aris
tocracy as servants of the bourgeo
isie within the working class move- 
»ment Most importantly, the analy
sis brings out the material basis 
for the existence of these labor 
aristocrats: In his article Imper- 
ialism and the Split m  Socialism 
Lenin writes, "Neither Marx nor Eng- 
les lived to see the imperialist 
epoch of world capitalism, which 
began not earlier than 1898-1900.
But it has been a peculiar feature 
of England that even in the middle 
of the nineteenth century she al
ready revealed at least two outst
anding characteristics of imperial
ism 1. vast colonies and 2. mono
poly profits (due to her monopolis
tic position in the world market).
In both respects, England at that 
time was an exception among capi
talist countries, and Marx and Eng
les, analysing this exception, auite 
clearly and definitely indicate its 
connection with the (temporary) vic
tory of opportunism in the Fnplish 
labor movement."

From this we learn that oppor
tunism in the form of reformism and 
revisionism within the labor move-

CONT'D ON PAGE 12

"Working class consciousness cannot be genuine political consciousness unless 
the workers are trained to respond to all cases of tyranny, oppression, vio
lence, and abuse, no matter what class is affected--unless they are trained 
moreover, to respond from a social-democratic (communist) point of view and 
no other " (What is To Be Done", LSW, Vol 1, p 174)

\
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which is the political essence of 
imperialism

And m  the "The Revolutionary 
Proletariat and the Right of Na
tions to Self Determination" he 
lays it out again: the central
point in the social-Democratic 
programme must be the distinction 
between oppression and oppressed 
nations, which is the essence of 
imperialism, which is falsely evad
ed by the social-chauvemsts and 
by Kautsky "

In "On Studying Some World His
tory," the Chinese comrades support 
the struggles of Afro-Americans 
"Since World War 11, Asia, Africa, 
and Latin America have become the 
focal point of the contradictions 
of the present-day world and are 
seething with struggles on an un
precedented scale against imperial
ism and colonialism and neo-colon- 
lalism The ever-growing national 
democratic revolutionary movements 
in the heartland of capitalism, 
such as the Afro-Americans against 
racial discrimination and the strug- 
gle of the people of Northern Ire
land for independence, all have pro
found historical origins."

The Chinese here distinguish be
tween the essence of the national 
question as part of the struggle 
against imperialism, colonialism, 
and neo-colonialism and the char
acter of the two national movements 
they cite. They, too, have seen a 
change in the character of both the 
Afro-American and Irish struggles 
from agrarian to a struggle against 
racial discrimination for the form
er and for independence for the lat 
ter But the essence of the ques
tion has remained the same. Both 
are now part of the "focal point of 
the contradictions of the present 
day world .."

The R U as we pointed out before 
ias been forced to revise Lenin on 
imperialism and thq national ques
tion To do this they resurrect 
the productive forces theory Poin
ting to the social composition of 
the Black masses they conclude that 
the national question m  the U S 
(only in the U S ) is again an in
ternal state problem But doesn't 
this contradict Lenin on the nation
al question?

The R U 's (RCP) dialecticians 
point out that just as the first 
period of the national question was 
negated by the second period, that 
we are in a new third period which 
represents a negation of the nega
tion.

Comrades, the only negation we 
could find was the RCP's negation 
of Marxism-Leninism (We refer 
comrades to Selected Speeches-ATM 
1974-1975 for a fuller polemic on 
the R.U 's position on the national 
question )

0 L.- "SELF-DETERMINATION-YES 
SECESSION-NO"

The R U is not alone on this 
question. Another line which does 
not revise Marxism but which none
theless represents an opportunist 
and chauvinist position on this 
question is the line of the October 
League In words 0 L upholds the 
right of Afro-Americans to self- 
determination but states that poli
tically it must "oppose secession " 
(We have not seen any repudiation 
of this second Congress position 
coming out of their third Congress)

The second congress position while 
not very concrete is much clearer 
than the position of the third con
gress reported in the Call.

This line of opposing secession 
invariably leads back to the pro
ductive forces theory, "The over
whelming majority of Afro-Americans 
are workers, living in industrial 
center " The Comintern very clear
ly saw that industrialization was 
taking place m  the South but still 
upheld the following position

"As long as capitalism rules m  
the U S the Communists cannot come 
out against governmental separation 
of the Negro zone of the U S They 
recognize that this separation from 
the imperialist U S would be pre
ferable, from the standpoint ofv the 
national interests of the Negro pop
ulation, to their present oppressed 
state, and therefore, the communist' 
are ready at any time to offer all 
their support if only the working 
masses of the Negro population are 
ready to take up the struggle for 
governmental independence of the 
Black Belt." (1930 Comintern Re
solution, quoted m  C L 's Negro 
National and Colonial Question )

The OL sees the demand for se
cession as one which "objectively

Homes searched for weapons, Plains- 
field, N J , July 1967

"Part of the 'focal point of the 
contradictions of the present day 
world' "

pushes the national bourgeoisie in
to the leadership " No, comrades, 
it is the white chauvinism of peo
ple like the OL, RU and the CPUSA 
which betrays the fundamental in
terests of the Black masses They 
stand as guardians of the frontiers 
of the multinational U S state, 
which belittles the significance 
of the national question It is 
this social-chauvinism which allows 
bourgeois nationalists to take lead
ership of the Black masses

But even if the Black bourgeoi
sie did lead a movement for secess
ion, would OL be j'ustified in op
posing this9

"Moreover, the Party cannot make 
its stand for this slogan dependent 
upon any condition, even the condi
tion that the proletariat has the 
hegemony in the national revolution 
ary Negro movement or that the ma
jority of the Negro population in 
the Black Belt adopts the Soviet 
form (as Pepper demanded), etc " 
(Comintern 1930 resolution on the 
Negro Question)

So what is the basis for OL's 
stand7 The basis is its social- 
chauvinist, thoroughly opportunist 
line, class stand and outlook (An 
example of this is the practice of 
the OL m  the Greg Jones Defense

Committee m  Oakland, California. 
This committee has been set-up to 
defend a Black worker, a rank and 
file leader in his shop, who is 
accused of murder

Here the OL has refused, m  the 
course of this struggle, to link it 
to the historical oppression of 
Afro-Americans and has refused to 
raise the slogan of the right of 
Afro-Americans to self-determina
tion In fact, when the Greg Jones 
Defense Committee refused to en
dorse the OL's Fight Back Confer
ence, the OL threatened to pull out 
of the committee. So much for hav
ing the interests of the Afro- 
Americans at heart'

Here we must ask- what changes 
in the nature of imperialism have 
taken place to make secession a 
"backward slogan", if raised by the 
Black masses, thus necessitating 
that communists "oppose secession"7 
Was Lenin wrong when he repeatedly 
stated that imperialism represents 
the further intensification of all 
the contradictions of capitalism7 

Was he wrong when he repeatedly 
stated that class oppression, nati
onal oppression and the oppression 
of women are not resolved under im
perialism but are instead further 
aggravated? This question is not 
answered by the 0 L. Instead we 
get the following from their third 
congress

"In demonstrating how upholding 
the right of self-determination is 
not the equivalent of advocating 
separation or secession the docu

ment says that 'by making the strug 
gle for democracy and self-deter
mination of oppressed nations a 
component part of the working class 
program for struggle, each victory 
of the class as a whole becomes e- 
qually a victory of the oppressed 
nations ' In presenting the import
ance of the right of self-determma 
tion m  the struggle for democracy, 
it becomes clear how the working 
class struggle for self-determina
tion eliminates the desire for sep
aration m  a practical sense "

(CALL, October, 1975)

IN CONCLUSION-

Comrades, this article is our posi
tion on the Afro-American National 
Question as we have developed it 
thus far. We are continuing our 
work on this very important ques
tion As communists within this im
perialist country we recognize that 
chauvinism and racism have a long 
history here dating back to the col< 
onization of the U.S. We have also 
seen the corrosive effect this has 
had within the working class and 
communist movements historically 

We must struggle against this 
poison and be vigilant for its many 
signs and forms. We must imbue the 
working class and communists move
ments with the spirit of proletar
ian internationalism and a most 
bitter hatred for all forms of chau 
vinism and racism

"The territory of the Deep South 
belongs to the Negro people. They 
have earned it, as no other people 
have earned a homeland. This is the 
meaning of self-determination that 
the Negro people, m  full posses
sion of their homeland, have the 
right to decide the political fu
ture of that area." - Harry Haywood

LONG LIVE PROLETARIAN INTERNATION
ALISM' ' ! '
SELF-DETERMINATION FOR THE AFRO- 
AMERICAN NATION'!”  
MARXISTS-LENINISTS UNITE''!'
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the imperialist the capitalists of 
this country have "perfected" the 
use of reformism.

What this means for communists 
is that (1) we must understand the 
economic and political development 
of reformism as an international 
phenomena and m  its national par
ticularities, (2) we must grasp the 
relationship between the historical 
development of reformism and the 
degeneration of the CPUSA into a 
revisionist party. The CPUSA, even 
when it was a Marxist-Lemmst partv 
never completely broke with reform
ism, often leading valiant strug
gles for reforms but failing to link 
them with the ultimate aim, and HOW 
this aim was to be achieved (by br
eaking with bourgeois legality, and 
ultimately armed struggle); (3) we 

have to understand that this poison 
is always permeating our ranks and 
is bound to assume many different 
forms in order to corrupt us, (4) 
reformism is not a "type" of social
ism, or a step towards socialism, 
but is an ideology hostile to soc
ialist ideology -- its opposite,
(5) we will have no socialist re
volution in this country unless and 
until we win the working class and 
oppressed masses away from reform
ism

"Not liberalism versus socialism, 
but reformism versus socialist 
revolution -- is the formula of 
the modem, 'advanced' educated 
bourgeoisie. And the higher the 
development of capitalism m  a 
given country, the more unadult
erated the rule of the bourgeo
isie, and the greater the polit
ical liberty, the more extensive 
is the application of the 'most 
up-to-date' bourgeois slogan* 
reform Versus revolution, the 
partial patching up of the doom
ed regime with the object of di
viding and weakening the working 
class, and of maintaining the 
rule of the bourgeoisie, versus 
the revolutionary overthrow of 
that rule."

("Reformism in the Social-Democra
tic Movement, LCW, Vol 17, p 229)

As Lenin repeatedly stressed, 
opportunism is not an accidental 
phenomenon, chance occurrence, or 
merely the question of evil or mis
guided individuals Opportunism is 
closely bound up with the whole de
velopment of capitalism itself --

next
issue

it is a "protective mechanism" which 
helps it to maintain itself as a 
system. Communists who fail to 
understand that the combination of 
reformism and coercive violence is 
the concrete reality that we must 
solve if we are to achieve the dic
tatorship of the proletariat are 
bound to fall into opportunism. It 
is our duty to win the masses away 
from the dominance of reformism, anc 
it is to the extent that we are able 
to do this that we will be able to 
lead the masses m  armed insurrect
ion against the capitalist class.
We must stress that the process of 
winning the masses away from the 
influence of reformism can only be 
done through the revolutionary str
uggle for reforms

No Marxist rejects the struggle 
for reforms, but they realize (1) 
reforms are a by-product of revol
utionary struggle, and (2) it is 
their duty to link the concrete 
struggle with the ultimate social
ist aim. Moreover we must educate 
the masses to carry out their str
uggle in a revolutionary wav, that 
is, by breaking beyond the bound
aries of bourgeois legality as we 
have said. To carry out these task; 
it is necessary to recognize the 
extent and depth of illusions about 
bourgeois democracy within the work
ing class Reformism, trade union
ism, economism all have a long and 
involved history m  the United 
States and it is inevitable that 
they will make themselves felt as 
ideological tendencies within the 
communist movement. So it is not 
a question of nasty Bob Avakian, or 
misguided Michel Klonsky but of 
definite tendencies that capitalism 
is bound to breed. This is not a 
small point comrades.

At this very moment in history 
the forces of revolution and coun
ter-revolution are contending most 
sharply The danger of a world war 
between the two superpowers is g a m 
ing on a daily basis It is just 
such a "turn" in the revolutionary 
process that brings opportunism to 
full maturity, that reveals all of 
its rotteness and corruption and 
social chauvenism. We must real
ize that if v?e do not wage an un
relenting, consistent and ruthless 
struggle (to the dismay of those 
bleeding heart "friends of the 
people" who blanch at the thought 
of open and honest ideological con
flict), we shall be defaulting the 
leadership of the working class to 
opportunism.

War has the distinct advantage 
of bringing out the best and the 
worst m  mankind

"(Wars) ruthlessly reveal, un
mask and destroy much that is
corrupt, outworn and dead in hu
man institutions " (Lenin)

War will bring even more to the 
fore the question of practical lead
ership of the struggle -- the forces 
of Marxism-Leninism and the forces 
of opportunism will reveal all of 
their strengths and weaknesses in 
the case of war. We cannot wait 
for war to wage battle with the 
mealy-mouthed liberals who couch 
their cowardice with Marxist phrases 
and pithy homilies about "ties with 
the masses" (which translates into 
fear of giving the masses a revo
lutionary education, of helping them 
to break with reformism)

What is the Mairi Danger9

We want to address ourselves to 
the question of what is the mam 
danger to revolution in this country

(In late 1975 the OL changed its 
position that "Ultra-leftism" is 
the tain danger. They claim that, 
with the formation of the RCP ultra
leftism had isolated itself and that 
ceptrism had become the "mam road
block" to party building. We will 
deal with this new position m  fu
ture articles, and show how in prac
tice their position has not changed" 
There are some comrades who hold 
that "left" sectarianism is the mail 
danger to our movement. There are 
also opportunists like the OL who 
pushed this position. We make a dis

The OL calls for the National Guard 
and police to "protect" the Afro- 
American masses, negating that they 
are part of the bourgeois state 
apparatus and have a history of 
fascist attacks on the Afro-Ameri
can masses.

tinction between those who hold to 
this position out of confusion; 
those who cling to it because of a 
lack of revolutionary spine and who 
would conciliate opportunism and 
Marxism-Leninism; and those, like 
the October League, whose position 
flowed from, and served, their op
portunism. In any case the absol
ute incorrectness and danger of the 
position is the same

One Line Covers Another

The October League pointed to 
"ultra-leftism" (or "neo-trotskyism) 
not in order to wage a struggle a- 
gamst it, but to call attention 
away from their own right opportun
ism As friends of ATM have right
ly pointed out, opportunism inevit
ably had to take the form of the 
October League.

With the defeat of modem revis
ionism did not come the death of 
opportunism. It was forced to as
sume a new mask, to cover itself 
ever more cleverly and insidious
ly with the cloak (but not the es
sence) of Marxism. Opportunists 
who talk about "peaceful transition' 
and "party, of the whole people", 
etc., etc./ were obviously not go
ing to be able to get over as easil) 
with the advanced elements who were 
receiving their baptism m  the re
bellions and mass movements of the 
'60's and '70's

No, to succeed in their task op
portunism had to wave the flag of 
Marxism, to shout about "armed 
struggle", and "building a new com
munist party", and attacking the 
CPUSA But attacking revisionism 
does not make one anti-revisionist.

CONT'D ON PAGE 8
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We need only look at the trotskyist 
Communist Labor Party to see the 
truth of this as they continue the
ir shameful grovelling at the feet 
of Soviet social-imperialism and 
attack the correct leadership of 
the Communist Party of China In 
our Unity Statement we refer to 
this latest brand of opportunism as 
the "new revisionists" (We are 
referring here to a tendency, not 
necessarily the out-front revision- 
lSm of Marxist-Leninist principles)

We do not doubt that this is an 
international phenomenon which is 
likely to coalesce at some point in 
the future It is no accident that 
in many countries we have a variety 
of "M-L" groups -- undoubtedly some 
of these represent the same retro
grade trend as the RCP and the OL 
This is not surprising -- both Trot- 
skyism, old revisionism and modern 
revisionism are international tr
ends, the same is bound to hold 
true for the "new revisionism" 
Understanding that the old tactics 
were no longer sufficient, oppor
tunism had to do everything it 
could do to prevent a close examin
ation of its program, line and pr
actice .

The easiest and best way was to 
focus the attention of revolution
aries on "ultra-leftism" And the 
neatest (and most opportunist) wav 
to do this was by seizing on ques
tions of style of work, of form, and 
to ignore the question of the gen
eral content of the line of the move 
ment. So the OL attacks the FU for 
being dual unionist, but ignores 
completely the fact of the political 
content of RU's "intermediate work
ers organizations" If thev did 
they would see that whether or not 
the RU worked withinthe trade union 
structure they would only bring the 
workers economism And THAT is the 
ma m  problem, the main danger that 
we refer to

To have brought up this unpleas
ant fact would have raised the in
evitable comparison to OL's "work
ers unity" and "Fight-Back" commit
tees which reek with the same refor
mism and economism as the "mass" 
organizations of the RU(RCP) To 
point the finger at RU's right op
portunism would also have been to 
point the finger at OL's opportunism 
on Watergate, where they said that
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the task facing the revolutionary 
proletariat was to "unparalyze Con
gress" Or perhaps it would have 
pointed the finger at their posit
ion that federal troops would pro
tect the black masses m  Boston.
Or it would have revealed the basic 
chauvenism of their position on 
Boston, where the OL continually 
refers to the forced busing of Black 
children, but ignores the question 
of the forced busing of whites 

"Even" the liberals support forc
ed busing of Blacks, but it is anoth 
er question when it comes to busing 
white children ATM stands m  favor 
of forced busing m  Boston, (alth
ough we believe the Blacks have the 
right to choose whether they wish 
to be bused or not), but its start
ing point is not simply the quest
ion of getting Black children a bet
ter education but a question of 
breaking the historically developed 
segregation pattern with all of its 
attendant political, economic and 
social ramifications. However, the 
October League wants the Black 
masses to get the STATE to defend 
their interests.

It is up to communists to sum-up 
the historical role the state has 
played in this country, or point to 
the experience of the '60's, where 
the state has revealed its ugliest 
features, to educate the masses, 
based on their own experience (it 
need not always be direct -- or must 
everyone get clubbed or shot9). Of 
course, like the devious opportun
ists that they are, the OL now puts 
forward "boldly" that the Black 
masses should protect themselves 
by "any means necessary" Avoid
ing the issue of breaking through 
the chains of bourgeois legality 
and calling for the armed self-de
fense of Blacks, the OL contents 
itself with vague and wishy-washy 
calls, while neglecting to carry 
out any systematic revolutionary 
work among the masses of Boston

To show the extent of their dis
gusting liberalism, we can point 
to the march on Carson Beach in Bos
ton. The OL correctly lays out that 
it was the task of communists to 
participate in this anti-segregatior 
march It was a mass undertaking 
initiated by the NAACP The task 
of communists was to participate 
in this event, and m  the course 
of it to expose reformists such as 
the leaders of the NAACP. The issue 
around which this exposure could 
have|been done was around the self- 
defepse of the demonstrators against 
police or white mob attack.

Hew did the OL develop its tac- 
ticsl By asking Atkins of the NAACP 
if he had any contingency plan in 
case of physical confrontation. He 
said that he expected no trouble, 
but in any did occur he expected 
the police to protect them. The OL 
SAID NOTHING. Why? Because they 
thought that Atkins had a contingen
cy plan to meet with the possibility 
of violence, but that he just wasn't 
revealing it. Talk about your faith 
in re|formism. They actually be
lieved that the mass organization 
which has built itself through its 
service to reformism was going to 
go beyond it. When the confrontat
ion djid occur, the OL was totally 
unprepared to provide revolutionary 
leadership (if they had wanted to) 
And t|hese are the communists who are 
now strutting around as a "vanguard" 
organization. We can see it is no 
accident that the OL wants us to 
look jonly at "ultra-leftism".

Why did we make our conciliation- 
lst error regarding the OL9 We made 
it because we were taken in bv the 
fact that they did not crudely re
vise Marxist-Leninist principles. 
They were not so gross as the RU to 
come up with a theory of "nation 
of a new type" They were not so 
cloddish as to say that the central 
task was to build the "revolutionary 
unity, consciousness and organiza
tion" of the working class instead 
of party building No, they said 
that party building was the central 
task, they claimed to uphold the 
Comintern position on the Afro-Am
erican national question. So, we 
were taken m

We knew that they were economist 
and reformist We knew that by com
ing out against secession of the 
Afro-American nation that thev were 
chauvenist (or perhaps it is pre
ferable for Blacks to remain "atta
ched" to the oppressor nation under 
present conditions ) Yet, since 
they were not blatant m  revising 
Marxism-Leninism we said that thev 
were still Marxist-Leninist.

Yes comrades, we said that thev 
were right opportunist, economist 
and chauvenist but still Marxist- 
Leninists' Now this is a neat trick 
if you can do it, and we're sure 
that most opportunists would like 
to do it but it cannot be done

SMASH RIGHT 
OPm TUNlSM

Marxism-Leninism and opportunism are 
irreconciliable -- they co-exist 
only in struggle Failing to under
stand this created the following 
dangers
1 We helped to give the October 

League credibility among some 
forces where we had influence,

2 We confused many revolutionary 
forces;

3. It weakened the solidarity of 
the revolutionarv wing m  the 
struggle against right opportun
ism,

4. This gave the OL the opportunity 
to zero its fire m  on Workers 
Viewpoint, while pretending that 
it had a "close" relationship
with ATM,

5 We confused our own cadre who 
consistently ran into the right 
opportunism of the OL in the 
course of their practice with 
them

(We understand that when differ
ent organizations work together 
there are bound to be errors and 
conflicts -- this is true of even 
revolutionary organizations How
ever with the OL it was not a quest
ion of mistakes, but of an opportun
ist political line).

ortunism "On the Linetf

To see this opportunism most 
clearly we refer comrades to the 
section of OL's paper, the CALL, 
entitled "On the Line" which pur-



ports to be a summary of workers 
struggles from around the country 

What do we find here7 We find 
that, according to the OL, Arnold 
Miller, the head of the United Mine- 
workers , is leading the mmeworkers 
against the Ku Klux Klan (October, 
1975) Rather than exposing to the 
workers that THEY must deal with 
the Klan, and that Miller is bound 
to, at best, wage a half-hearted 
struggle against the Klan -- the 
OL article creates the idea that 
the mmeworkers should rely on 
Miller to crush the Klan The OL 
"conveniently" forgot to mention to 
the workers that they must develop 
their own independent and revolut
ionary struggle, (in spite of refor
mists such as Miller). We also fine 
gems such as this-

"If fighting this system is com
munism," one striker said emphat
ically, "then I want to be a com
munist '"
("Capital Strike Fnters Fourth 
Month" -- CALL, Nov 1975)
It is exactly the duty of com

munists to explain to the workers 
that striking for the better sale of 
their labor power is not communism, 
but trade unionism, and that it is 
only by going bevond trade unionism, 
that they can end their wage-slavery 
But the October League, by their own 
words, is content "to have brought 
home some of these lessons about 
working class unity and solidarity." 
(ibid )

We remind the leadership of the 
OL that it is the task of communists 
to link the immediate struggles 6f 
the class to the ultimate aim For 
those who do not know, or-care to 
know, that aim is the dictatorship 
of the proletariat But when an 
organization is shot through with 
reformism and illusions about 
bourgeois democracy it is no wonder 
that they are content with keeping 
the workers under the hegemony of 
trade unionist (bourgeois) ideology 

As one of the Capital strikers 
said (quoted in the CALL) -- "Thev 
call anyone who fights back a com
munist" This striker could have 
been referring to the October Ieague 
who seem to think that anyone who 
"Fights Back" (it is so bold to put 
it in capital letters) is a commun
ist

Another interesting article in 
"On the Line" (CALL, Nov , 1975) is 
entitled "UFW Hits New Labor Relat
ions Board" This article echos 
the demand of the leadership of the 
United Farmworkers that the general 
counsel of the new California Argi- 
cultural Labor Relations Board be 
fired, or that he resign. The UFW 
leadership doesn't think that the 
general counsel is acting vigorous
ly enough on their unfair labor pr
actices complaints

We understand very well that it 
was only the militancy and struggle 
of the farmworkers themselves which 
forced the new California Farm Labor 
Law from the bourgeoisie

However, we always thought that 
it was the task of communists to 
expose and explain to the proletar
iat that the state serves the inter
est of the bourgeoisie, and that 
they must smash this state and set 
up their own state -- the dictator
ship of the proletariat. One th
ing that we know for sure (maybe 
the OL will say that it comes from 
reading too many books), is that 
only opportunists preach reliance 
on the state.

In the entire article the Octobei

League never once mentions a thing 
about the class character of the 
state, or about any possible altern
ative to this state They polemi- 
cise with the CPUSA about WHO will 
implement the new Farm Labor law -- 
the leadership of the UFW or the 
"politicians and big labor leaders". 
Only the most craven opportunists 
would want the farmworkers to be
lieve that the state is going to 
resolve their problems for them.

It is our task to reveal this 
state m  the face of all the reform* 
ists who would obscure its class 
nature -- Cesar Chavez included.
But the OL sees no problem with 
echoing the line of a garden-var
iety liberal "Oh no, we're not 
opportunists, von must be talking 
about someone else."

Undoubtedly, the 01 will respond 
to this by claiming to have written 
other articles on the ALRB which 
expose its class nature But what 
kind of communist organization pr
ints any articles of opportunist 
nature, or devoid of revolutionary 
political content9

As well as the pablum to which 
we have referred, one will find m  
the pages of the CALL articles of a 
propaganda nature, or good articles 
like "The 1931 Strike of the Read
ers" which told the story of a str
ike which was linked up to the str
uggle against capitalism. But we 
must judge a communist organ by its 
general content, and how they ex
plain to the workers the processes 
involved in their own struggles 
And it is m  doing this that we show 
the workers that their only salvat
ion (from a historical and practi
cal and not a moral standpoint) is 
socialist revolution Examining 
the OL from this perspective we see 
their opportunism clearlv, or at 
least only barely disguised by the 
thin veil of Marxism which they at
tempt to cover themselves in

One other point we want to make 
is that the OL seems to have succe
eded in confusing some honest ele
ments to some extent, with their 
chatter that "ultra-leftism" as the 
main danger To some of these com
rades even the 01 is "left" because 
they have put forward a hegemonic 
scheme for party building (build 
the CALL, our Fight Back Organiza^ 
tion, Our Communist Youth league and 
you can join the "party")

Don't be confused comrades, the 
OL is uniting only with comrades who 
will accept their right opportunist 
political line They have no inten
tion of "struggling out differences" 
within the party, anymore than the 
CL intended to struggle out differ
ences with their "left" opportunist- 
trotskyist line "within the ranks 
of the party"

We must not focus attention only 
on the scheme put forward, but must 
look closely at the content of the 
line which an organization repre
sents Otherwise we will confuse 
form with content and lose our 
bearings m  the struggle against 
opportunism

The October League, as an explan 
ation for their line that "ultra
leftism" is the main danger, is al
ways referring to the petty-bourg
eois social base of the anti-revis
ionist communist movement

"In part, it ("leftism") refl
ects the social base of the com
munist movement at the present 
time The fact that a great deal 
of the present day communists 
come from the ranks of the mid

dle classes or the intelligent
sia is only natural." ("Party 
building in the U S ", OL, page

8 )

The only thing "natural" about 
this statement is the opportunism 
When the OL refers to organizations 
with a petty-bourgeois social base 
they are referring only to themsel
ves and the RU Their chauvenism 
and paternalism leads them to neg
lect those communist organizations 
which developed from the movement 
of the oppressed nationalities, and 
which have a working class social 
base. Or maybe it would surprise 
th$ OL to learn that workers and 
oppressed nationalities are also 
capable of assimilitatinp Marxism- 
Leninism.

Secondly, in advanced capitalist 
countries like the IJ.S ( which has 
advanced to superpower status), not 
only a section of the working class 
is bribed and corrupted with reform
ism, but also a section of the pet_ 
ty-bourgeoisie, its upper strata -- 
who also do not lag in assimilating 
and propagating reformist illusion

|M

it is not only ultra-lettism wmtn 
the pettv-bourgeoisie breeds, but 
also the spirit of "getting on", of 
becoming junior partners to the 
bourgeoisie --of right opportunism 
But of course the OL would not want 
to refer to this, someone just might 
draw the logical conclusion. Nov 
thing reflects their social base 
better than 01's own history

In the beginning, the October 
league carried out a truly ultra- 
"left" sectarian and dogmatic line 
For years m  the Los Angeles area 
the> would shake' WHAT IS TO BE DONE 
at us for participating in strikes 
Thev use to tell us that even to 
participate in strikes was econom
ist, that we should be studying so 
that we could build the party The> 
NEVFR told us to bring Marxism-Len
inism to the advanced workers m  
the course of strikes or struggle. 
No. -- thev told us to lock oursel
ves in closets and to study, com
pletely divorced from the struggles 
of the working class

But this "left" opportunist line 
was only covering the strong right 
opportunist tendency which existed 
m  the OL from the beginning, and 
which finally "defeated" their 16ft 
opportunism. This change should 
not surprise us, it is quite char
acteristic for the petty bourgeoisie 
to jump this way and that, to go

CONT'D ON PAGE 12



C .L.R  -SOCIAL PROP OF THE BOURGEOISIE
In the December, 1975 issue of 

the "Peoples Tribune", the throughly 
opportunist "Communist" Labor Party 
leveled a vicious attack on vice
premier Teng Hsiao-ping which in 
essence was but a cover for an at
tack on the Communist Party of China 
and the general line of the inter
national Communist movement We 
will quote from the so-called "Peo
ples Tribune", "Teng who has clearly 
emerged as China's Kruschev" and 
"we are firmly convinced that Mr 
Teng and his coharts will only be a 
footnote in the history of the Chi
nese Revolution".

Just as the modern revisionists 
of the CPSU launched their attack 
on Marxism-Leninism by attacking 
an individual, Josef Stalin, the 
bankrupt CLP, under the cover of 
an attack on Comrade Teng, is doing 
the same One of the points of 
departure between Marxism-Leninism 
and revisionism is the recognition 
of the leadership of the Communist 
Party of China in the international 
Communist movement On this score, 
and a number of others, CLP has long 
ago revealed itself as consolidated 
renegades, Trotskyites and oppor
tunists

The CLP has opportunistically 
attacked the line of the CPC and 
this flows from two basic factors
1) They are not Marxist-Lenimsts, 
nor principled, but thoroughly con
solidated opportunists
2) Their role as splitters, wreck
ers, and agent-provocateurs of the 
U.S Bourgeoisie and lackeys of the 
Soviet-Revisionists.

In order to carry out the tasks 
assigned to them by the bourgeoisie 
these opportunists utilized bourge
ois metaphysics and slick sophis
try in trying to isolate and deta
ch Comrade Teng from the line and 
policies of the CPC and the support 
of this general line and policies 
by the people of China and inter
nationally.
This comrades, is an old and cheap 

bourgeois trick which has been used 
to attack and slander leaders of 
progressive movements or parties 
in order to splinter, wreck, and 
confuse honest forces.

The Aim of These Opportunist Attacks

The aim of these opportunists 
is to sow the seeds of doubt; spec
ulation, and confusion within the 
Communist, Labor, and national mo
vements, as to the revolutionary 
character and leading role of the 
CPC internationally. This is to 
be done by depicting the CPC as 
"degenerating", "headed by Revision
ists", and colluding with mean old 
U S. Imperialism against the inno
cent and peace loving Soviet-Revi
sionists and peoples of the world. 
Their hope is to win friends and 
influence people by appearing more 
pure and super-revolutionary than 
"even" the CPC

CLP's line of social-chauvinism 
and social-pacificism holds
1) that the U.S.S.R is still a soc
ialist country and that capitalism 
has not been fully restored.
2) that the 1) S S.R. is not a social 
imperialist and facist state
3) that there are no two superpow
ers, no United Front Against Imper
ialism nor any third world, but only 
the socialist and imperialist ca
mps.
4) that there is only a need for a 
one stage revolution in the colon

ies and neo-colonies (A straight- 
up Trotskyite theory )
5) that all revolutionary and pro
gressive forces should support the 
Soviet "Peace" proposal (Read. De
tente) .
6) that the U S S.R. is still a fr
iend of the peoples of the world, 
and its only a couple of misleaders 
at the top who are the problem 
This line is m  essence that of the 
CPUSA

The CLP denies the contradiction 
between/among the imperialist and 
social-imperialist countries, and 
the contradiction between the soc
ialist countries on the one hand 
and the imperialists and social- 
imperialist on the other In doing 
this, these opportunists deny the 
possibility of using these contra
dictions among the imperialists 
(contradictions, conflicts, and 
wars among the imperialist states) 
as indirect reserves m  order to 
strengthen the United Front against 
Imperialism and isolate and smash 
the two superpowers one by one

By liquidating the principal con
tradiction worldwide between imper
ialism and soviet-social imperial
ism on the one hand, and the oppres
sed nations on the other, these 
social-chauvinists trv to re-channe] 
the support for just wars of nation
al liberation to a social-pacifist

CLP
STATEMENT 
ON SOVIET 
PROPOSAL

We call on all honest, progres
sive workers and militants in the 
struggle to unite behind this appeal 
of the CPSU, to expose the war 
mongering" of Washington to the 
masses of people, defend peace and 
fight for the liberation of mankind , 
from imperialism

and capitulationist policy. 1 ̂ where 
in this article from the "Peoples 
Tribune" is the traiterous role of 
the Soviet-social-imperialists in 
Asia mentioned such as m  India, 
Cambodia, the Philippines, etc.

There are two other nauseating 
articles m  this same issue of then 
worthless rag in which the CLP sta
tes their support of the Revisionist 
Portuguese Communist Party as "the 
leader of the Portuguese Proletar
iat" This is the same PCP who 
collaborated with the military to 
repress and jail the real Marxist- 
Lenmist forces'

The other gem m  this particular 
issue describes two "comrades" who 
took a two week tour of the U.S.S.R. 
who sound more like two bourgeois 
tourists on a vacation They are 
totally excited because the streets 
had no garbage, people were well 
dressed, and there were re-built 
museums which indicated socialism 
still existed' This is the bour
geois metaphysical approach and me
thod in only seeing the appearance 
of things and not the essence of 
Soviet society being the restorat
ion of capitalism with a new Soviet 
Bourgeoisie, appropriation of the 
surplus value of th« working-class, 
etc.

The aim of these two articles is 
to try and win support for Soviet 
influence, expansionism, and hege- 
monism m  West Europe, and con peo
ple into believing a proletarian 
workers' state still exists m  the 
U.S.S R because of streets without

garbage, people with clothes, and 
re-built museums We should refer 
CLP and their two roving tourists 
to the fact that these things can 
also be found m  other capitalist 
countries such as Sweden

H^tor^^^Roo^^o^Tf^^Onnortun-

Understanding that imperialism 
itself is bound to give rise to a 
continuous stream of different types 
of opportunism to corrupt the re
volutionary movement, we can see 
that CLP is the deformed offspring 
of the old "left" opportunist Pro
visional Organizing Committee which 
attempted to reconstitute the CPUSA, 
but which ended up attacking Stalin, 
the Communist Party of China and 
Marxism-Leninism. The bourgeois 
method of deception and the differ
ent forms of opportunism it creates 
are layed out by the Albanian Com
rades •

"When the first signs of Krush- 
chovite opportunism became ap
parent, imperialism, without 
neglecting the means of vio
lence, began to practice on a 
wider scale the tactics of' 
deception, of undermining 
the communist and workers 
movement, of revolution and 
socialism from within, a 
tactic which it had begun 
to use many years before m  
various capitalist countries. " 

(Some Questions of Socialist Con
struction in Albania and of the 
Struggle Against Revisionism —  
Party of Labor of Albania).

The "dialectics of the develop
ment of the CLP", not "from the 
standpoint of pure reason" as they 
see things, but in real life, is 
that of increasingly throwing off 
their "left" cover and essentially 
jumping into bed with the CPUSA as 
lackeys of the Soviet social-imper- 
lalists and agents and social props 
of the bourgeoisie within the labor 
and national movements.

Our tasks in regard to this and 
other shades of opportunism is to 
tear off their "ultra-revolutionary' 
cover and expose their right essen
ce, and m  the process expose the 
dying bourgeoisie which becomes 
ever slicker in its tactics of de
ception. We must uphold the prin
ciple of proletarian international
ism and actively support the United 
Front against Imperialism and the 
struggle against the two superpow
ers, the national liberation strug
gles, and the leading role of the 
Communist Party of China and the 
Party of Labor of Albania, and the 
general line of the international 
communist movement.

The decadent CLP is going out of 
being since it represents the dying 
forces in bourgeois society, but it 
will not go out on its own accord, 
nor can they be simply "declared" 
defeated and out of existence m  a 
voluntarist manner We must direct 
our blows at these bribed elements, 
these social props of imperialism, 
and m  the process of struggle, ex
pose, defeat and expel them from thi 
ranks of the labor and national 
movements.

DEATH TO OPPORTUNISM!!'

LONG LIVE THE COMMUNIST PARTY OF 
CHINA!"
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CHOU ENIAI-PROIFTARIAN HERO
HIS LEGACY BELONGS TO THE MASSES

On Friday, January 8th, 1976 
Chou En-Lai, the Premier of the 
People's Republic of China, died 
at the age of 77. The workers and 
oppressed people of the world have 
lost one of their outstanding lead
ers and proletarian fighters

A LIFETIME OF STRUGGLE

Since the time of his youth Com
rade Chou En-Lai had dedicated his 
life to serving the people Active 
m  the May 4th Movement m  China, 
which was a mass student struggle 
against imperialism, he learned 
early m  life that imperialism was 
the m a m  enemy of the people of 
China and of the whole world. Based 
on his own revolutionary baptism m  
the May 4th Movement, Comrade Chou 
became an active member of the Com
munist Party of China

Through his experience m  fight -

I ★  ★  ★  ★  | _
Sent January, 1976

TO THE PEOPLES REPUBLIC OF CHINA 
AND THE COMMUNIST PARTY OF CHINA.

FROM THE CENTRAL COMMITTEE-- THE 
AUGUST TWENTY-NINTH MOVEMENT

We send our condolences to the 
people of China for their loss of 
Comrade Chou En-Lai The working 
and oppressed people of the world 
have lost one of their most valiant 
fighters against imperialism -- par 
ticularly the two superpowers In 
tribute to his memory we pledge to 
redouble our efforts to develop the 
struggle here m  the United States 
m  support of the working people of 
the world and against the war-mon- 
germg superpowers.

working majority began, for the 
first time to control the destiny 
of their •country No longer would 
foreign moneybags rule over China 
and force the workers of that coun
try to sweat and die for their pro
fit

Passing from the New Democratic 
stage to the stage of Socialist re
volution, Comrade Chou En-lai con
tinued to adhere to Marxism-Lenin
ism, to dedicate all of his ener
gies to serving the people of China, 
and the oppressed masses of the 
world He was instrumental m  pro
viding leadership to the incredible 
socialist construction which has 
seen China develop from a poor and 
backward country into a powerful 
socialist state, a state where the 
working people exercise absolute 
control over their country and 
where the only people who are oppre
ssed are exploiters

Most importantly, Comrade Chou 
has helped to lead the Chinese peo
ple m  making the principle of pro
letarian internationalism a living 
reality--Chma providing political, 
military and economic assistance to 
the oppressed people of the world 
m  their struggle against the two 
superpowers--the United States and 
the social-imperialist USSR

UPHOLD THE BANNER OF CLASS STRUGGLE

Perhaps the most important strug 
gle m  which Comrade Chou En-lai 
and the Chinese people have been m  
volved was the Great Proletarian 
Cultural Revolution Under the 
leadership of Chairman Mao, Chou 
and the masses of Party members un
folded a mass struggle such as has 
never been seen before m  the world 
--the struggle was against the cap
italist elements inside both the 
Party and the socialist state who 
wanted to lead China onto the back
ward path of capitalism and revis
ionism

Unleashing the revolutionary ini 
tiative of the Chinese masses m  
their millions, the Party, with 
Chairman Mao and Comrade Chou, at 
the head succeeded in smashing the 
bourgeois headquarters of the Liu- 
Shao-chi and L m  Piao cliques The 
Chinese people had succeeded in fur 
ther consolidating their dictator
ship over the bloodsuckers who want 
ed a return to their former "para
dise" of exploitation and oppress
ion .

LEARN FROM HIS EXAMPLE

To the end of his days Comrade 
Chou persisted m  struggling to 
consolidate the dictatorship of 
the proletariat m  China He re
fused to let his illness deter him 
from serving the people with every
thing that he had. Let us not weep 
but learn from his glorious example 
Let us not only praise him but do 
as he did Let us rejoice that the 
working masses of the world have 
produced such a hero for us to fol
low Let us learn from this man of 
supreme principle to always follow 
the line of Marxism-Leninism Let 
us learn to devote our whole lives 
to the cause of the working masses 
Let us fear no hardship to accom
plish our noble objective of revo
lution and socialism This is our 
wonderful legacy from Comrade Chou- 
En-̂ Lai Of him it can truly be 
said. "He did good for the people 
all of his life"

CHOU EN-LAI (RIGHT) ON A VISIT TO HANOI AND PRESIDENT HO CHI MINH IN 1960

m g  for the people he had come to 
realize that it was only by learn
ing and applying Marxism-Leninism 
to the concrete conditions of the 
Chinese Revolution that the Chinese 
people could lift the burdens of 
feudalism and imperialism from 
their shoulders Adherence to the 
ideals of Marxism-Leninism is the 
distinguishing feature of the life 
of Comrade Chou En-Lai

Along with Chairman Mao Tse-Tung 
he led the whole Party and the her
oic Red army on the historic Long 
March This epic march of over a 
$000 miles symbolized victory for 
the correct line of Chairman Mao 
and the defeat for the "left" and 
right opportunists in the Party 
whose adventurism and capitulation- 
lsm had caused defeat and misery 
Despite incredible hardships Com
rade Chou and the Chinese masses 
persevered in the struggle and

brought the Long March to a victor
ious conclusion

Comrade Chou En-Lai was also in
strumental in helping to lead the 
Party in its aucessful war against 
Japanese imperialism, which tried 
to subdue and plunder the Chinese 
nation and which was soundly defeat 
ed by the Chinese people under the 
leadership of the Communist Party 
of China. Following this glorious 
victory,.the Party, with Chairman 
Mao and Comrade Chou providing lead 
ership, led the masses to another 
victory over the U S imperialists 
and the reactionary Chian Kai-shek 
clique which hoped to plunge China 
back into the darkness of feudal op 
pression and capitalist exploita
tion.

This victory maked the culmina
tion of the struggle for New Demo
cracy and ushered in a new histori
cal era in China in which the vast
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from one extreme to another But 

in this case what we have is not 

only flip-flopping, but pragmatism 

to boot

The OL's change m  line was not 

motivated by principle, otherwise 

we would have seen some analysis 

and repudiation of theirVformer line 

It was simply a case of their "left

ism" not working, of keeping them 

isolated They had to find someth

ing which would "work" -- and it 

was not Marxism-Leninism which they 

found, but economism In either 

case the name of the game is oppor

tunism -- it was b o m ,  went through 

its adolescence , and now struts a- 

cross the stage of history as a full 

blown adult

In the course of this development 

other events were o c c u n n g .  Other 

organizations were being born -- -  

particularly out of the struggles 

of the oppressed nationalities.

These organizations have had to 

fight every inch of the wav for 

Marxism-Leninism. Thev have grown 

up (and grown strong) m  the s t r u g 

gle against opportunism and revis

ionism Out of this struggle was 

born and developed the two wings 

in the communist movement An o p 

portunist wing made up of OL, Gu a r 

dian, RCP and others; and a revolu

tionary wing consisting of a number 

of groups and collectives through

out the country among which are ATM 

and PRRWO. Moreover the revolution

ary wing has developed m  the face 

of attack of MARX I ST- LF.N INI ST pr i n 

ciples by the crude hucksters of the 

RU and CL type, and the nickelslick 

con men of the OL type

These two wings of our movement 

are no accidental product of h i s 

tory, but are a natural occurrence 

of the class struggle The dying 

and decadent bourgeoisie is bound 

to try and prettify its stinking 

flesh with fresh make-up and new 

clothes. It is the task of the r e 

volutionary class to pull the mask 

off, to reveal to all the oppressed 

masses the true face of the enemy, 

m  order that we may more quickly 

place the body m  its coffin and 

nail on the lid.

Finally, we challenge the October 

League to answer our arguments on 

their merits. We fully expect the 

OL to resort to the same type of 

name-calling, slander and invective 

that they did when responding to 

WVO's polemic against them Rather 

than dealing with the principles 

that we raise we anticipate that the 

OL will isolate in on mistakes we 

have made, or personalities, or er 

rors in our line -- anything to 

avoid confronting the issue of their 

opportunism.

Well, we say to our erstwhile 

comrades from the OL "Pongale!! 

Fire your best shot", you will only 

further reveal yourself to all the 

honest, selfless and dedicated r e 

volutionaries of the United States.

[In future issues we will go into 

some of our history with the OL, 

the roots and development of our 

conciliationism,their party build

ing plan, and the national quest

ion.]

ment of the U.S. cannot be separated 

from U S imperialist exploitation 

and the reaping of huge superpro

fits from the second and third world 

countries and the oppressed nation

alities at home. These superpro

fits are the material basis for the 

existence of a labor aristocracy 

m  this country

The policies of the AFL-CIO, for 

instance their support of deportat

ions and their past support of U.S 

imperialism m  the Viet Nam War, are 

a result of the bribery the leaders 

of the AFL-CIO receive. The Alban

ian comrade Filip Kota m  his p a m 

phlet "Two Opposing Lines in the 

World Trade Union Movement" writes, 

"Trade Union bureaucracy has spread 

its roots not only within but also 

outside the trade union, becoming 

the zealous collaborator and tool 

of the capitalist state and m o n o 

polist This type of trade union 

takes an active part in all organs 

set up by the capitalist state and 

the employers."
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It is therefore not strange to 

see Arthur Goldberg, a former r e p 

resentative of the AFL-CIO in Indo

nesia, being a permanent U.S. repre

sentative to the United Nations, or 

George Meany being a willing col

laborator with the CIA. It's all 

part of the business, and as an Eng

lish capitalist once told the social 

imperialist named Hyndman in her 

appraisal of his and other bribed 

stooges' work of training workers 

m  bourgeois ideology -- "You t r a m  

'em and we buy 'em "

Along with exposing the labor 

aristocracy we must continue to com

bat the revisionists, in particular 

the "C'PUSA. The revisionist role 

as agents and social-fascists, who 

push bourgeois reformism onto the 

workers under the cover of "Marxism' 

objectively leaves the door open 

to the ideology of fascism and its 

most degenerate aspect, national 

chauvenism, to g a m  ground among 

the more backward workers.

Take for example the "C'PUSA's 

idea of class struggle "an essen

tial part of the fight for a class 

struggle policy is a drive to r e 

move all the legal and contractual 

road blocks to struggle which class 

collaborationism had built up over

many years. It is necessary to 

change the entire character of union 

contracts, to end the web of legal 

entanglements m  which the workers' 

interests are ensnared " ("Our 

Nation's Crisis and How to Solve 

It", m a m  political resolution,

C P U S A , 1972) So to the "C'PUSA 

class struggle means changing the 

character of contracts.

The RCP (revisionist) is, m  e s 

sence, no different Under the c o 

ver of militant trade unionist r h e 

toric they do nothing except tail 

behind the economic struggle In 

the October 1975 issue of Revolution 

they carried an article summing up 

the struggle in the miner's strike 

This is how they "expose" the labor 

aristocracy "from the beginning 

the union leadership worked to sa

botage the strike. But with over 

80,000 miners out solidly at the 

high point, severely hurting the 

coal operations and threatening what 

control the union misleaders have 

over the miners, union leadership 

was forced to change their tactics."

The "Revolutionary" Communist 

Party has thus "exposed" to all the 

workers the class collaboration of 

the labor aristocracy. These revis

ionists have told the workers notrh-<- 

m g '  Any worker could have drawn 

the same conclusions Bv refusing 

to raise the political level of the 

working class these revisionists 

and social-fascists are opening the 

doors to the fascist forces m  this 

country Comrades, this is why we 

say the m a m  danger m  the commun

ist and working class movement is 

right opportunism in the form of 

revisionism and reformism

Our Ongoing Tasks

We understand that for the fract

ions to carry out their tasks they 

must be armed with a clearly for

mulated political line, which it is 

their duty to test in practice, in 

the process of winning the advanced 

and intermediate workers to commun

ism m  the course'of struggle. A n 

other task of communists is to wage 

a ruthless struggle against the r e 

formist labor bureaucrats and the 

revisionists and right opportunists 

within the trade unions Our task 

is to intensify our work of educat

ing, organizing and mobilizing the 

workers to break with reformism (in 

the form of trade unionism pure and 

s imple), and to go beyond the bounds 

of narrow bourgeois legality

We must expose the bureaucrats 

not only on the basis of what thev 

say but also by what they do Our 

third task is to link our propaganda 

and agitation to the course of the 

day-to-day struggle and to provide 

tactical leadership to this strug - 

gle. This means providing revolut

ionary leadership as to the forms 

of struggle and organization which 

best correspond to the objective 

situation, so that we lay the basis 

in the present period for carrying 

out our objective of bringing the 

unions under the influence and lead

ership of communists.

Com r a d e s , the trade u n i o n s , as 

schools of communism, must become, 

m  the course of revolutionary str

uggle, strongholds of proletarian 

revolution where the struggle is 

broadened, organization is strength

ened, and joint action is raised to 

a revolutionary level. It is our 

task as communists to lead the w o r k 

ers m  making this goal a reality.
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